
 

  

     
By:   Peter Sass, Head of Democratic Services 
 
To:   Customer and Communities Policy Overview and Scrutiny 

Committee   
   21 March 2012 
 
Subject:  SELECT COMMITTEE - UPDATE   
 
Classification: Unrestricted 
 

 
Summary: To update the Committee on the current topic review 

programme that relate to the remit of this Committee and to 
invite suggestions for future Select Committee topic 
reviews.   

 

 
Select Committee Topic Reviews   
 
Student Journey 
 
1. At the beginning of November 2012 the Select Committee, under the 
Chairmanship of Mr Kit Smith, completed its evidence gathering sessions with 
key stakeholders including representatives from business and education, and 
from young people.  
 
2. The Committee met on 28 February 2012 to consider the first draft of its 
report. The approved draft will be shared with the Cabinet Members and 
Corporate Directors and their comments invited at a meeting on 27 March 2012.  
The final report will be submitted to the Cabinet Meeting on 12 May 2012 and to 
County Council on 17 May 2012.   
 
Domestic Abuse   
  
2. The Select Committee on Domestic Abuse held its inaugural meeting on 
23 February 2012.  Mr J Kirby was elected Chairman, the Committee approved 
their Terms of Reference and scope of the review (Appendix 1).  The Select 
Committee intend to submit their report to the December 2012 meetings of the 
Cabinet and County Council.  
 
Select Committee – Extended Services – one year on monitoring feedback 
 
The Select Committee on Extended Services, under the Chairmanship of Mr R 
Burgess, held its one year on monitoring meeting on 15 February 2012.  
Members received a progress report on their recommendations.  A copy of the 
minutes from this meeting is attached (Appendix 2) 
 
 
Suggestions for Select Committee topic reviews  
 
3. (1) If existing reporting timetables are adhered to, resources will 
become available to start two new Select Committee reviews in May 2012.  If 



 

  

Members have any topics that they would like to put forward for consideration 
for inclusion in the future topic review programme, they should contact the 
Democratic Services Officer for this POSC.    
 

3. Recommendation  Members are asked to endorse the Terms of 
Reference of the Select Committee on Domestic Abuse, note  the minutes of 
the Select Committee on Extended Services and to advise the Democratic 
Services Officer of any items that they would like to suggest for inclusion in the 
Select Committee topic review programme   

 
 
Denise Fitch  
Tel No:  01622 694269 
e-mail:   denise.fitch@kent.gov.uk 

Background Information:  Nil 
 

 



 

  

APPENDIX 1 
 
Domestic Abuse Select Committee – Agreed Terms of Reference and 
Scope for the review 
 
(1) To investigate breaking the vicious cycle and impact of domestic abuse 

in Kent, focusing on equitable access to support for victims and the 
efficacy of perpetrator programmes in reducing repeat victimisation and 
repeat offending: 

 

• Types and stereotypes -  incidence of abuse (including female 
perpetrators, abuse within same-sex relationships, younger people 
in relationships, people with learning disabilities, people with mental 
ill-health, abuse of older persons by spouse/child) 

• Provision of Healthy Relationship work in schools 

• Access to services – reaching vulnerable groups, postcode lottery 

• Sustainability of support/resourcing of front-line services 

• Perpetrator programmes – effectiveness/evaluation/different models 

• Civil and legal remedies and the role of Specialist DV Courts 

• Relationship between substance misuse and incidence of domestic 
abuse 

 
(2) To examine co-ordination and collaboration within and between statutory 

and voluntary agencies, with a particular focus on delivering efficient 
services and maximising safety while reducing negative impacts of 
organisational change in key organisations.  

 

• New structures for early intervention work in Children’s Services – 
inter-agency referral processes, thresholds and responses, family 
interventions (contact issues) 

• Risk assessment, Multi-Agency Risk Assessment Conference 
(MARAC) capacity and referral pathways for medium and standard 
risk domestic abuse cases 

• Information sharing and communication between agencies 

• Domestic Abuse Multi-agency One Stop Shops 

• New policing model (Changes to Public Protection Unit/no specialist 
DV Officers) 

• Training and awareness (domestic abuse/safety) among front-line 
workers 

 
(3) To make recommendations for Kent County Council and partner 

organisations (having explored funding options and feasibility) in order to 
improve outcomes for, and reduce long term damage to, individuals and 
families affected by domestic abuse. 

 

• Explore funding options for any recommendations, within the 
timetable for the review taking account of KCC commissioning and 
voluntary sector funding 

 



 

  

 

Domestic Abuse Select Committee –Timetable @ 28th February 2012 
 
Visits confirmed to date are included (most are being undertaken by small 
groups who will report back to the committee during the first meeting arranged 
in June, or in writing beforehand). 
 

 
 

Jan/ Feb  Research and preparation. Identification of stakeholders/ witnesses. 
ü 

23rd Feb  First Meeting of Select Committee to elect the Chairman, discuss 
and agree: TOR, potential witnesses and timetable ü 

March/April Publicise review, contact witnesses, arrange hearings and visits 

13th April (Opportunity for Members to attend a Service for victims of domestic 
abuse at Rochester Cathedral) 

18th April Half day training session for Members (am/pm to be confirmed) 

24th April Visit to Ashford Multi-Agency Domestic Abuse One Stop Shop (Mrs 
Tweed/Research Officer) 

April/May  Prepare briefings. Formulate questions for witnesses.  Apply for 
written evidence.  

1st May Visit to Margate Specialist DV Court (Mr Kirby/Mrs Tweed/Research 
Officer) 

16th May Visits  
1. To a refuge (Mr Kirby/Research Officer)  
2. To Maidstone Specialist DV Court (Mr Craske/Mrs Dean/Mr 
Willicombe) 

June/July  Hearings (and any remaining visits) 

End July  Committee meets to identify key issues and make recommendations. 

Aug/ Sept Report writing 

Sept/ Oct 1st draft to Select Committee for comment and amendment 

October  Meeting to discuss report with key stakeholders and agree any 
amendments. Final report signed off by committee. 

October Report shared with relevant Cabinet Members 

November Report presented to relevant Cabinet Advisory Committee  

November Executive Summary report to Corporate Management Team (CMT) 

3rd Dec Executive summary report presented to Cabinet  

13th Dec  Report presented to County Council  

Monitoring: 
March 2013 
 
December 
2013 

Directorate to agree action plan and share with Cabinet Advisory 
Committee or equivalent 
 
Reconvene Select Committee to evaluate impact of 
recommendations and respond. 



 

  

APPENDIX 2 
 

KENT COUNTY COUNCIL 

 

 

SELECT COMMITTEE - EXTENDED SERVICES 

 

MINUTES of a meeting of the Select Committee - Extended Services held in 
the Stour Room, Sessions House, County Hall, Maidstone on Wednesday, 15 
February 2012. 
 
PRESENT: Mr R B Burgess (Chairman), Mr A R Chell, Mr R J Parry, 
Mr K H Pugh, Mr K Smith and Mr M J Vye 
 
ALSO PRESENT: Miss H Dowling, Miss H Perry, Mr A Sandhu, MBE and 
Mr M J Whiting 
 
IN ATTENDANCE: Mr S Carter (Learning Plus Manager) and Miss T A Grayell 
(Democratic Services Officer) 
 

UNRESTRICTED ITEMS 
 
1. Declarations of Members' Interest  
 
1. Mr K Smith declared an interest as a Member of the Board of the Dover 
Extended Services (DES) project.   
 
2. Mr M J Vye declared an interest as a Member of the Extended Services 
Committee of the Canterbury Academy, which is tasked with attracting funding 
for the Academy’s extended services programme. 
 
2. Introductions  
 
The Chairman welcomed all those present and explained that Miss Hanna 
Dowling and Miss Hannah Perry were attending the meeting as observers. Both 
were visiting the County Council to gain work experience. 
 
3. Extended Services - 'One Year On' Report  
(Item 1) 
 
1. Members considered an update report of progress on each of the 18 
recommendations in the Select Committee’s final report, published in December 
2010. Mr Carter introduced the update for each, and responded, along with Mr 
Whiting and Mr Sandhu, to Members’ comments and questions.  The points 
arising under each recommendation are listed below. 
 
2. Mr Carter acknowledged the vast changes which had emerged in the 
relationship between schools and the KCC, and the policy changes made by the 
Coalition Government in the funding of extended services, since the Select 
Committee had identified its Terms of Reference and started its work. These 
changes had meant that action on some of the Committee’s recommendations 
had necessarily been limited or delayed.  However, there are still some good 
examples of extended services, now called Learning Plus, going on in Kent. 



 

  

 
Recommendation 1 
 
Mr Carter explained that, due to changes in government policy, he had informed 
both the Education, Learning and Skills Policy Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee (ELSPOSC) and Customer and Communities Policy Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee (CCPOSC) in July 2011 that it was not appropriate or timely 
to take action on this recommendation.  Many schools, however, have taken the 
initiative to move towards local collaboration over extended services.  Members 
commented that:- 
 

• It is important that various groups of schools across the county have the 
opportunity to share and benefit from best practice, and Mr Carter 
advised that work is ongoing on the best way to achieve this.  

• Although progress has been hampered, Kent should still advertise and 
promote to the Government the initiatives that it has established.  

 
Mr Carter announced a draft report, ‘The Impact of Extended Services in Kent’, 
the final version of which Kent would promote to the Department for Education.  
Mr Whiting added that a communication plan would be developed to 
accompany the final report and that he and/or the Leader of the KCC would 
write to the Secretary of State to promote both documents. Members welcomed 
this as a way forward and asked that a copy of both be sent to them when 
available, and that the outcome of this promotion be reported to the Committee 
which replaces the relevant POSC in the KCC’s new Governance 
arrangements.  
 
The update on progress was NOTED, and the work going on around the impact 
report and communication plan, and the contribution they would make, was 
welcomed. 
 
Recommendation 2 
 
Members commented that:- 
 

• The concept of the promotion is more important than the form it takes, 
but promotion should be ‘top-down’, starting from the Government. 

• As performance is patchy, Kent should identify a good example of 
extended service provision and promote it. 

• It had taken a disappointingly long time – over 12 months - for the 
Director and Cabinet Member to write to all Head Teachers and 
Chairmen of Governors emphasising the importance and benefit of 
extended services, and Members were concerned that this showed a 
lack of priority given to this subject.  

 
The update on progress was NOTED. 
 
Recommendation 3 
 
Although ‘no further action’ is recorded for this recommendation, discussions 
around local children’s commissioning models are ongoing and it may be 
possible to incorporate extended services provision in those discussions. Mr 
Whiting agreed to discuss with Mrs Whittle to take this forward. 



 

  

 
The update on progress was NOTED, and the opportunity to address the issue 
under the new Board was welcomed.  
 
Recommendation 4 
 
Members commented that:- 
 

• Consortia may have been viewed by some as expensive to establish and 
run, but the experiences of those so far established had proven this not 
to be the case.  

• Mr Carter pointed out that training for people setting up consortia was 
available via a government programme, and discussions on support for 
schools forming consortia will be sought with the Kent Association of 
Head Teachers. Plans are underway to run a pilot using the knowledge, 
experience and expertise of the Learning Plus Team, in conjunction with 
the Kent Challenge Team.   

• The Select Committee had found evidence that extended services raises 
attainment, but schools would still have to make a decision to commit 
money to training.  

 
The update on ongoing work was NOTED. 
 
Recommendation 5 
 
Mr Carter advised Members that there is no national organisation to champion 
extended services or produce training materials. Kent is one of the few councils 
in the South East to retain an extended services team, so there is no 
neighbouring authority with whom Kent can pool resources and expertise, or 
share best practice.  Mr Carter is, however, chair of a group called the South 
East Learning Partnership, which provides an opportunity to share resources, 
expertise and best practice with colleagues working in extended services in the 
wider South East region. 
 
The update on progress was NOTED. 
 
Recommendation 6 
 
Members commented that:- 
 

• It is a pity that ‘community cohesion’ will not be included as an area of 
focus for Ofsted, but the inclusion of ‘the spiritual, moral, social and 
cultural development of pupils’ and a measure of their ‘behaviour and 
attitudes towards others...’ is welcomed.   

• Mr Whiting added that the inclusion of this focus would contribute to 
‘narrowing the gap’ in attainment, which is a key KCC priority. 

• Mr Whiting also pointed out that the establishment of schools consortia 
should encourage schools of all types and levels to work together. 

 
The update on progress was NOTED and welcomed. 
 
Recommendation 7 
 



 

  

Members commented that:- 
 

• This is one of the Select Committee’s most important recommendations, 
and although it will take a while to establish, it is important not to lose 
track of it. 

• Mr Carter said the Select Committee’s recommendation of a Consortium 
Co-ordinator post had unfortunately come at a time when funding for 
schools, and school budgets, were being reconfigured and changed, so 
promoting the idea was bound to be a challenge.  Examples of existing 
partnerships which have trialled a co-ordinator could be used as models 
to help promote the concept - eg the Quartet schools in Thanet, which 
have jointly funded a co-ordinator, and the Dover Extended Services 
(DES) model, which has adopted a commercial approach and secured 
sustainable sponsorship from a local leisure company.  

• District boundaries need not be a barrier to schools from one area joining 
an initiative being run in a neighbouring area.  KCC could adopt a 
signposting role to help schools benefit from neighbouring projects.  

 
The update on ongoing work was NOTED. 

 
Recommendation 8 
 
Members commented that:- 
 

• This recommendation had had a better outcome than expected, having 
achieved the retention of 7 posts instead of the 4 expected and retaining 
Mr Carter’s post as centrally-funded. 

• It is hoped that at least some of these posts can be retained for longer 
than the present limit of 31 August 2012. 

• The services of the Extended Learning Team will be chargeable to 
schools and Academies, and KCC should encourage schools to spend 
some of their pupil premium funding on the provision of extended 
services. Spending just 10% of the pupil premium on extended services 
would make a big difference to what can be achieved. 

 
The update on ongoing work was NOTED, and its success welcomed. 
 
Recommendation 9 
 
The update on ongoing work was NOTED. 
 
Recommendation 10 
 
Mr Carter explained that the Community Youth Tutor (CYT) role had been 
protected as part of the Youth Service, and he was liaising with Nigel Baker, 
Head of Integrated Youth Services, on broadening their range of activity. Mr 
Sandhu said that the Youth Service has a number of outreach workers who 
work with any young person in a community, whether or not they attend a youth 
centre.   
 
Members commented that:- 
 

• Extended services could be seen as one big youth club! 



 

  

• Locality Boards could take up and look into the issue of Community 
Youth Tutors. 

• The continued existence of the CYT role was welcomed. A community 
and the local voluntary sector could get behind the provision of this 
service. Good initiatives, such as a youth café, had already arisen from 
such links. 

• Mr Sandhu commented that the potential contribution of Locality Boards 
was a major issue and one which the KCC needs to embrace. The best 
way of finding out what services local people want, and where and when 
they want them, is to ask them. 

• Members reported that several Locality Boards have youth provision high 
on their list of priorities. 

 
The update on ongoing work was NOTED. 
 
Recommendation 11 
 
Members asked about the register of youth service vehicles, which the Select 
Committee recommended should be compiled, and Mr Carter undertook to look 
into this. 
 
The update on ongoing work was NOTED. 
 
Recommendation 12 
 
Members asked Miss Perry and Miss Dowling for their views on the value of the 
Freedom Pass.  Miss Perry said she no longer qualified for a Freedom Pass, 
being over 16, and paying the £19.50 weekly cost of bus fares between home 
and school (having previously had free transport) had come as a shock. Miss 
Dowling explained that, living in Bromley, she was not eligible for the Kent 
Freedom Pass scheme, although she attends school in Dartford.  As a resident 
of a London Borough, she is still eligible for free bus and rail travel, which she 
much appreciated as she is aware how much her Kent school friends have to 
pay. 
 
The update on progress was NOTED, and further progress on this 
recommendation will be reported to the Education, Learning and Skills Policy 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee (ELSPOSC) in March 2012, prior to a 
Cabinet decision being taken. 
 
Recommendation 13 
 
Members commented that:- 
 

• The provision of rail concessions for young people could be included as 
a condition when rail companies’ franchises are renewed by the 
Government, although Mr Whiting commented that introducing new 
requirements when renewing a franchise could be difficult. 

• The picture of need would be helped by having survey data of the 
number of young people who travel to school using the bus and train, 
and Mr Whiting undertook to see if this data was available. 



 

  

• Mr Whiting commented that a Young Persons’ Rail Card was not much 
help for accessing school, as it could not be used before 9.00 am, or to 
buy a season ticket. 

 
The report of ‘no further action’ was NOTED, with disappointment. 
 
Recommendation 14 
 
Members commented that:- 
 

• Individual Members could support this initiative locally by using part of 
their Community Grant allocation, and some already do. 

• Briefings on how Members could contribute could be arranged via 
Locality Boards. 

• Mr Whiting suggested that Members also talk to Schools Funding 
Forums, and undertook to discuss outside the meeting the best way of 
approaching these, perhaps by a joint letter from the Select Committee 
Chairman and Cabinet Members. 

• Mr Sandhu compared this issue to the shared use of school/community 
minibuses; it’s such an obvious idea it is difficult to think of a reason not 
to do it. 

 
The report of ‘no further action’ was NOTED, with disappointment. 
 
Recommendation 15 
 
The update on ongoing work was NOTED. 
 
Recommendations 16 and 17 
These two recommendations are closely related and were considered together.  
 
Mr Carter said that he was awaiting the outcome of the Government’s 
consultation on a Giving White Paper, which included the role of volunteers.  He 
commented that it could be difficult in the current economic climate to set up 
and administer a countywide scheme to engage volunteers, who could be 
rewarded with vouchers for free activities, but this is something which could be 
encouraged at a more local level. 
 
The update on ongoing work on both these recommendations was NOTED. 
 
Recommendation 18 
 
Mr Carter reported that Kent has performed well so far in the number of its 
schools which are achieving accreditation at the ‘established’ and ‘advanced’ 
levels of the Quality in Extended Services (QES) scheme. 
 
Members commented that:- 
 

• The QES scheme demonstrates genuine quality of performance and 
should not be seen as purely a funding issue. 

 
The update on progress was NOTED, and its success welcomed 
 



 

  

4. Comments from Observers  
 
1. The Chairman asked Miss Dowling and Miss Perry to tell the Select 
Committee about their experiences of extended services in their own schools. 
 
2. Miss Dowling explained that students studying for the International 
Baccalaureate at her Grammar School have to complete 50 hours of volunteer 
work as part of their course, and could not gain a pass without completing this. 
The school has two after-school clubs, for sports and arts/crafts, which cater for 
a range of ages and have a minibus service to pick up participants and 
volunteer helpers.  
 
3. Miss Perry commented that her Grammar School concentrated more on 
academic achievement and had not embraced extended services as much as it 
could have done.  She said she was not aware of extended services or much 
volunteer activity at the school.  
 
4. Members asked Miss Dowling and Miss Perry how extended services 
provision could be improved, and Miss Perry said that provision would be more 
effective if ideas and drive for it were to come from students.   
 
5. It was commented that, during evidence gathering, the Select Committee 
had been told that Grammar Schools tended not to embrace extended services 
as much as other schools, preferring to concentrate on academic achievement, 
and their reluctance to embrace this could lead to them not developing ‘the 
whole child’ and possibly turning out more NEETs (young people not in 
education, employment or training). Mr Whiting said many Grammar Schools 
support their students in pursuing the Duke of Edinburgh Award scheme and 
other volunteering opportunities. Members gave examples of volunteering 
schemes and projects at their local schools. 
 
5. Summing Up and Next Steps  
(Item 2) 
 
1. The Chairman acknowledged Members’ passion and enthusiasm for the 
subject, which is still very apparent more than a year after the Select Committee 
had completed its review.  Because of the number of work streams which were 
still evolving, Members felt it would be most helpful for them to have a further 
update on progress in approximately six months’ time. 
 
2. RESOLVED that the Select Committee reconvene in the autumn of 2012, 

with the Cabinet Members, to receive a further update report on activity 
which is currently ongoing but has not been able yet to proceed as far as 
the Committee and the Cabinet Members would have liked.   

 
3. Members also agreed that, when the new document, ‘The Impact of 
Extended Services in Kent’, to which Mr Carter referred earlier in the meeting, 
becomes final in 2-3 months’ time, an informal briefing be arranged, to which all 
KCC Members should be invited.  
 
Conclusion 
 



 

  

1. Mr Whiting thanked the Members of the Select Committee and the 
officers who had supported them for all the work they had put into the review, 
and for allowing him to be engaged in it.  Mr Sandhu echoed these comments 
and said the key issue he had taken away from this and other topic reviews is 
the paramount importance of good communication.  Members should also be 
prepared to shout about what is good about Kent’s services. 
 
2. Miss Dowling and Miss Perry thanked Members for allowing them to 
attend the meeting as observers and said it had been very interesting to follow 
the discussion. 
 
 
 

 
 


